


[bookmark: _GoBack]SUMMARY OF ACTIONS 
CACC FACULTY ATHLETIC REP MEETING 
October 3, 2014 
Felician College - Lodi Campus - Obal Hall Board Room
PRESENT 
Bloomfield: Dr. Debra Curtis 
Caldwell: Dr. Patrick Sime 
Chestnut Hill: Dr. Lynn Brandsma 
Concordia: Dr. John Bahr
Dominican: Jim Crawley 
Felician: Dr. Alfredo Castro 
Georgian Court: Dr. Timothy Briles 
Holy Family:  Dr. Art Grugan 
Philadelphia: Dr. John Pierce 
Post: Dr. Deron Grabel 
Nyack: Dr. Jonathan Gates 
USciences: Dr. George Downs 
Goldey-Beacom: Dr. Kirk Johnson 
CACC Staff: Commissioner, Dan Mara; Assistant Commissioner, Doug DeBiase
NOT REPRESENTED 
Wilmington 

MEETING COMMENCED AT APPROXIMATELY 10:04 A.M.
 I. Introductions - Jim Fitzpatrick, Vice President of Felician College; Ben DiNallo, Director of Athletics at Felician College

II. Review of Minutes from April 2014 FAR Meeting - Attachment #1 	
a. Dr. Curtis (Bloomfield) motion to approve. Unanimous second from everyone in attendance. Approved 12-0.

III. Office Introductions 	
a. Commissioner Mara (CACC) introduces Doug DeBiase (Asst. Commissioner) and Kelsey Lengyel-Jacovich (Internal Operations) as new members of the conference office, and gives brief backgrounds and descriptions of their past experiences.
b. Doug DeBiase speaks about the CACC's new "Beyond the Game" feature series, and asks FARs to assist with story ideas since they work with the student-athletes on academic initiatives. Response and story ideas are given from Dr. Castro of Felician about his student-athletes.
c. Doug DeBiase also presents the 2014-15 manual/directory to the FARs, and lets them 	know they can pick up a copy from their athletic directors, as the conference sent approximately 20 to each school earlier in the week.
d. Commissioner Mara updates the FARs on Philadelphia U's Libby Nichols being a top-30 finalist for the NCAA Woman of the Year Award, and that it is a great accomplishment for the conference.

IV.  Review of Directors Council & President's Council, SAAC Meetings (Attachments #2A-D) 
a. Commissioner Mara talks about changes within the league, including going to two conference calls with the coaches in each sport (one pre-tournament and one post-tournament, so that they can have more of a voice when the Director's Council meets to hear their thoughts and opinions).
b. There was discussion about the changes to the awards program, including no longer having honorable-mention honors for post-season awards. The feeling was that honorable-mention status meant you weren't qualified enough to make a team, but were rewarded with recognition anyways. In some instances with some sports, a third-team all-conference was added. 
c. There was discussion about the CACC primary logo featuring the outline of the states, and that the President's Council discussed the logo, and the Director's Council voted unanimously to keep it. The Director's Council said to move forward with it, since the outline of the states gives people an understanding of the conference's geographic footprint.
d. There was discussion about the championship process throughout the conference. Member schools make bids to host particular CACC championships (15 total in 2014-15 after a men's track & field championship was added) each year. With an increase in sport sponsorship and championships held, there was a necessary increase in dues provided from each school ($2,700) to help offset the rising cost of tournament production.
e. It was also discussed how the elections are held at the Director's Council level, with Georgian Court's Laura Liesman being elected President, and Felician's Ben DiNallo being elected as Vice President. Nyack's Keith Davie was chosen at the Second Vice President, and Sheila Wooten stays on as Past President.
f. A review of the September Director's Council Meeting was discussed, including the issue of missed class time by student-athletes. One major issue discussed was officiating, and how all conferences in college athletics (including the CACC) must negotiate constantly to keep the costs down, but still maintain quality officiating from referees. Ben DiNallo echoed Commissioner Mara's sentiments that the conference and its administrators are constantly evaluating officials and their employment costs as independent contractors. Discussion also focused on the history of the Restaino Cup, and how it came to be, while also recognizing the award winners from the 2013-14 season (Philadelphia U. for women's sports & Wilmington for men's sports). 
g. A review of the SAAC meeting held two weeks prior (also on Felician's campus) was also discussed. Commissioner Mara reported a great turnout, and that every school was represented. Monique Smith, a professional development speaker, spoke to the 	student-athletes on laying the "seeds of empowerment", and the skills to become a better person and leader. SAAC is going to have a joint meeting with the ECC in the spring of 2015 to help student-athletes in both conferences develop those skills. The CACC also needs to replace Amy Berry as its national SAAC representative, as she 	graduated in the spring of 2014. The league has four strong candidates, and the NCAA will decide on who the representative from the CACC will be.
h. This portion of the meeting was concluded by introducing Dr. George Downs of USciences to the group of FARs. He is new to the committee, but has been a member of USciences for 42 years. He looks forward to being on the committee.

V. Division II Update - Attachment #3 	
a. The "I Chose Division II" slogan will be phased out in the near future. Commissioner Mara informed the FARs at the Commissioner's Meeting in Indianapolis in a couple of weeks that a presentation will be made by the NCAA for its new branding initiatives for Division II. Jim Crawley echoed those thoughts by saying that he has traveled to Indianapolis on several occasions, and has seen the previous branding initiatives work for Division II, as it is in a stronger place today compared to the past. Both men are interested to see what the new branding initiatives entail. The new rebranding for Division II will be rolled out at the 2015 NCAA Convention in January in Washington, D.C.
b. Jim Crawley is a member of the NCAA Management Council, along with Robin Arnold 	(senior woman administrator) at Holy Family University. Jim added from Management Council that the grandfather clause would kick in to allow current ADs/Head Coaches to remain in those positions in a dual role even if the NCAA officially legislates at the convention in January that moving forward the same person cannot handle them at the same time. This affects the CACC greatly as several ADs in the league also serve as a head coach.
c. Jim also spoke about the unlimited meals and snacks proposal that will be voted upon 	at the convention in January. It appears the proposal will pass, but he spoke about how he felt the council was not given adequate time to review the proposal and discuss it. He felt if they would have had more time, then they could have refined the proposal 	more. There is great debate amongst CACC ADs that this will serve as a recruiting advantage for larger Division II schools, as they will have larger budgets to provide more food and meals to student-athletes. Some ADs in the CACC fear they will not be allowed to increase their budgets to offset the proposal if passed. Thus, they do not support the legislation. Ben DiNallo from Felician follows up on that point, and illustrates that schools within the East Region alone (CACC, Northeast-10, ECC) feature a wide-range of budgets with some that can offset the rising costs of this proposal, while others will struggle to if at all. Commissioner Mara adds that the proposed legislation is permissive, 	not mandatory, so schools do not need to provide funding if they are not able to. No one knows for sure if the proposal will pass, as it should be highly debated at the convention.
d. A follow-up conversation to the Grandfather Clause of the AD/Coaching proposal was 	had. It was discussed that the deadline for the Grandfather Clause for the AD/Coach proposal was that a person in that dual role, must have held that position prior to July 30, 2014. If they did, then they would be grandfathered in. There is a legislative proposal for Compliance Administrators/Coaches that will be discussed at the January convention as well. There are some positions nationally that have people in that dual role. If the proposal passes, schools will have to split those positions, as there will be no 	grandfather clause for it. Schools would have until 2018 to make the necessary changes for that proposal. One final point was made about the grandfather clause for the AD/Coach. If a person, who is already in that role was to be grandfathered in, they could then not go to a new school and handle those same positions. They would have to choose one. The grandfather clause would just remain for them at their current institution.
e. There was discussion on how a surplus of money from the NCAA will be used to expand the post-season tournament fields with an increase in the number of entrants. Plus, travel rosters for competing schools in the NCAAs could expand as well. The sports directly affected by this in a positive way are men's soccer, and men's and women's lacrosse. This is a good initiative for the CACC, since automatic qualifiers would be added to those championship fields since they are not had now.
f. Commissioner Mara also presented a fact sheet he received at the previous week's ECAC Convention that Division II gives a higher percentage of its student-athletes athletic money compared to Division I. Plus, Division II also has the highest access to championship opportunities for its student-athletes, and those numbers will soon expand with an increase in the championship tournaments listed above.

VI. For Profit Ruling - Attachment #4 	
a. The NCAA for many years has had several for profit schools, but apparently never knew it. Previously, the organization only asked for accreditation, not tax status. This change of why the NCAA has taken greater interest has come about from Grand Canyon University, which went from Division II to Division I a couple years ago. There are five schools total in the NCAA, which are for profit, including Post University (CACC member), Salem University, Academy of the Arts, Daniel Webster College, and Grand Canyon. The NCAA is fearful of losing its tax-exempt status by having these schools in their 	organization. The organization does not want these schools involved in the decision-making process for policies and procedures. For profit schools do not receive checks from the NCAA. Instead, the organization sends the money to the CACC, which then cuts a check to the school or its foundation, and not the athletic department. Members of those schools can serve on regional advisory committees for regional championships, but cannot serve on national committees where major decisions are discussed and voted on. Commissioner Mara believes this to be a bad precedent by the NCAA, since the organization in the future could levy limitations to other niche schools (religious 	affiliation, etc.). Dr. Johnson from Goldey-Beacom says he understands the NCAA fear of losing its tax-exempt status, because once you lose it, you can never get it back. Dr. Grabel from Post said he hasn't noticed anything different since the NCAA passed legislation to restrict for profit schools last year.

VII. 2015 NCAA Legislation (Attachment #5) 	
a. Legislation that will be considered at the NCAA Convention in January was discussed. Ben DiNallo adds that he thinks the AD/Coach legislation will pass, especially now with the grandfather clause being added. There are 24 positions nationally in this dual role, and the CACC has seven of those. Proposal No. 3 was discussed, which deals with SAAC members being placed on NCAA Management Council, and two members being placed 	on and combining for one vote. Proposal No. 4 was reviewed, with SAAC being allowed 	to vote at the NCAA Convention. Currently, SAAC is allowed to speak at the convention, but not vote. Their words at the convention are a strong voice, as administrators will listen to what they have to say. Proposal No. 5, along with proposal 2.6-11 were reviewed. All this material can be found in the attachments prior to the meeting. 

MEETING BROKE FOR LUNCH AT 12:04 P.M., AND LASTED UNTIL 12:33 P.M.

b. Proposals 2.12, 2.13, 2.14 were discussed. Jim Crawley spoke about this as he serves on the Competitive Safeguards Committee. The proposals dealt with strength & conditioning, and he said there is a hardship for each coach to become a strength & conditioning coach. He added there have been conversations of getting one coach at each school to become a certified strength & conditioning coach (at D2 level). How would they become certified? Competitive Safeguards Committee wants certification to come from an accredited certification program (there are 2 out there). Additional training provided if need be following certification. Jim added there is a hardship for each school to designate one person in that role since that person typically has other duties on campus.  Dr. Gates of Nyack thinks this is important to consider as this proposal features potential life-long implications compared to the trivial matters of food, entertainment, etc. that were discussed earlier. Proposal 2.15 was discussed which covers teams being allowed to practice two hours out of season as a team. Ben DiNallo is not in favor of this practice session being allowed; as to him it's just a nice way of saying they can practice. Proposals 2.16-18 were reviewed.

VIII. CACC Direct Reports Meeting -- Attachment #6 	
a. A presentation was made on how this new meeting came about, which will deal with individuals at member schools who are not Presidents, but have the ADs reporting directly to them. If the meeting goes well, then a determination will be made to continue the process further with a second annual meeting. Dr. Grugan wonders if this meeting could enable change so that ADs could go directly to their Presidents to speak on athletic matters. He thinks it would be a good idea if there were a direct line from the ADs to their Presidents. Twelve (12) of the 14 schools in the CACC have intermediaries between the AD and President. Commissioner Mara brought up the "Model Department" publication (not an official NCAA publication) that offers ideas for how an athletic department should be run properly. One of the items discussed in the book is 	how ADs should have direct access to their Presidents.
	
IX. Peer Reviews - Attachment #7A-C 	
a. Felician, Post and Georgian Court will be visited by a review team this year, comprised of administrators from the conference office and peer institutions. The CACC will submit a list of visiting members 30 days out. It seems most likely that all three 	visits scheduled for this year will happen in the spring. There is a limit to three school visits per year. Jim Crawley and Dr. Bahr of Concordia found a great benefit to these visits, as it allows the school and conference to get a better feel for each other. 	The conference believes the visits are beneficial, not punitive. Ben DiNallo followed up that ADs in the Director's Council meetings discuss best practices throughout their respective schools to give ideas to fellow members. Doug DeBiase added that the CACC has added a Best Practices section to the conference website that features documents that ADs can access if they so choose. Dr. Briles of Georgian Court asked if there was any special training for members who make visits to campuses, and it was relayed to him there were, and details were provided for how training goes.
	
X. CACC Hall of Fame (Attachment #8) 	
a. CACC will be starting a Hall of Fame in the calendar year of 2015. The plan is by Sept. of 2015 to announce the selections. Members will be honored on their individual campuses, and let the schools determine what needs to be done.

XI. 10th Anniversary Celebration & Logo - Attachment #9 	
a. A brief historical overview of the CACC was given, and how it is celebrating its 10th Anniversary as an NCAA Division II Conference in 2014-15.

XII. NCAA Conference Grant Report - Attachment #10 	
a. A breakdown was given of how the conference and its member schools are using NCAA grant money. Items such as I-Strike for lightning detection were bought for the schools. Most of the money goes to academic and life skills enhancement. Grants have also been used for the conference and schools to enhance coverage of athletic events such as post-season tournaments and regular season games on the respective member campuses.
	
XIII. Faculty Mentor Award - Attachment #11A-C 	
a. Sister Jean of Chestnut Hill is the representative for the CACC at the NCAA level. Commissioner Mara would like for all 14 schools to nominate for this award, since the conference only had three nominations during the last cycle. Commissioner Mara said to send nomination forms to the league, and the CACC will take care of getting it to the right contacts at the NCAA. He stressed the importance of schools taking these nominations seriously.

XIV. FAR Fellows Institute / Conventions - FAR & NCAA 	
a. Dr. Grabel (Post), Dr. Grugan (Holy Family), Crawley (Dominican), Dr. Curtis (Bloomfield),  Dr. Downs (USciences), and Dr. Sime (Caldwell) announced they will be going to the Fellows Institute convention.
b. Several FARs said they planned to attend the NCAA Convention in January.

XV. NCAA Convention Social 	
a. The announcement of a social event for CACC administrators and FARs will be held at Harrington's Pub & Kitchen on Friday, Jan. 16, at the NCAA Convention in Washington, D.C. Conference ADs will meet from 1-4 p.m. at Harrington's, followed by the social from 4-5:30 p.m.
	
XVI. Institutional Reports 	
a. Georgian Court - President Sister Rosemary E. Jeffries will be leaving at the end of the 	year, so the school is going through the process of researching candidates.
b. Goldey-Beacom - President Dr. Mohammad Ilyas is retiring after 37 years. During his tenure, he put together an aggressive strategic plan for funding.
c. Dominican - Broke ground on an extension to its gymnasium. The school also remodeled its locker rooms prior to the current school year.
d. Bloomfield - Ground has been broken for a new facility not far from campus. The school also unveiled a new logo and nickname (Bears). The school also created an Athletic Honor Society.
e. Felician - The school has added bowling, women's lacrosse, and track  & field, so it is now up to 13 varsity sports sponsored. Track will be sponsored for both genders.
XVII. Next Meeting:   Friday, April 10th 2015 @ Felician College
MEETING ENDED AT 1:50 P.M.





